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The Public hearing of the Brasher Town Board was held on September 08, 2022 at the Municipal Building in Brasher Falls, NY with Supervisor Peets presiding.

PRESENT:                                                        Mark Peets, Supervisor

                                                                          Christopher Rose, Councilman






   Gerald St. Hilaire, Councilman

Derek Bellinger, Councilman

Jodi White, Councilwoman

Larry Hewlett, Highway Superintendent
RECORDING SECRETARY:
Bethany St. Hilaire, Town Clerk

ALSO:                                                                Julia Rose, Gregg Villnave, Terri Passon, 
                                                                           Bryan McLaughlin, Greg Graves, Sue Murphy
                                                                           Glen Perry, Hector Foisy                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                             
CALL TO ORDER & APPROVAL OF MINUTES
      Supervisor Peets called the Public Hearing to order at 4:00 p.m.  A motion was made by J. White, seconded by D. Bellinger to approve the minutes of the August 17th meeting as presented by the town clerk. 
All in favor, motion carried.  
PROPOSED BUDGET HEARING – Supervisor Peets read the Legal Notice that was published in the Watertown Daily Times on August 30th, 2022.  M. Peets explains the Complete Street group and how it consists of planning board members, councilwoman, tax payers and they meet with a group of Clarkson students along with their engineer supervisors. He notes he has the presentation they offered of proposals on the screen so we would be able to see the traffic patterns for safety that will be considered. Tonight, we are here simply to discuss one of the proposals of George Street becoming a one-way, south bound. The direction of flow would start from County route 50, follow through by the elementary school, and to exit would be at bottom of George coming on to Route 11C. The school discussed changing some of their student drop off patterns to allow for safer routes, along with some side walk crossings. All this was depicted on the screen. There also would be additional signage to allow people to get used to the new pattern of the road and drop off zones. M. Peets notes that if you have ever been at school for events, the new parking lot layout has made it much more difficult to maneuver around that area. One proposal would include painted walking/bike path with speed bumps and raised sidewalk areas added for safety.  M. Peets notes they also discussed an option that would include opening the Locke Street extension from West Street allowing students a different safe pathway from school to the bridge on 11C however today the only option we are looking at is George Street. The other, more expensive option, the engineers discussed was sidewalks down George Street, on CR 55 back up 11C to school. The final option was to have all included, one way George Street with sidewalks around the loop with the Locke Street ext. opened up. These were all very well done by the Clarkson students and Complete Street committee. We opened up a public hearing to get the feel for how people who lived in that area felt about this option of George Street becoming one way for the safety of walkers and bikers. M. Peets asked Committee Chair Julia Rose if he had missed anything and if she would like to add to explanation?  J. Rose noted that she wanted just to repeat the whole reason for this is to make safety a priority and to find ways to make treatments on the road safer for students, people who exercise, as there is more of that since Covid, and pet walkers.  There really is no safe way to get people from school to bridge at this time. She notes the only reason they discussed in the committee meetings to include Locke Street extension is that creates a 1-mile loop if you chose to park at school to exercise. 
M. Peets notes this is part of package that we would like to put through to get grant funding, which did require a public hearing and it is always good to hear from people in our Town.  
M. Peets states that if someone present would like to speak, they may raise their hand, and state their name and address to begin. 

      Hector Foisy 7 West Street Brasher Falls.  Mr. Foisy expressed his concern as it will be very inconvenient for those that travel that street daily.  He notes the problem comes from parents 
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who won’t have their kids ride the bus.  The tax payers pay for the bus students should be riding them. Now the Town wants to make it convenient for parents but not convenient for the people that actually live on the road.  Mr. Foisy also notes maybe we should charge the parents who don’t let their kids use the bus. Mr. Peets thanked him for his input. 
Glen Perry, Locke Street, Brasher notes that he feels we are trying to fix something that isn’t broken. Prior to the new design of the parking lot and prior to Covid I don’t recall the issue. During Covid we had a drastic increase in kids not riding the bus. I too think it is major inconvenience for people who live on this street. In the way they propose they are still dumping traffic onto George Street they were never did that before. In the big building they used to be able to come out onto 11C, so many options why won’t they return to that traffic pattern? To fix a problem that was never there before I don’t see any sense to it.  Mr. Peets thanked him for his input. 
Bryan McLaughlin, 12 George Street, Brasher notes that he is here to see what the plan is. I am kind of with Mr. Foisy on this.  I am an engineer trying to understand what the student engineers were planning. What was the problem statement, is it a 24/7, 365-day problem or a school day problem throughout the school year of 180 days? What is the reason we are stirring this all up?
Mr. McLaughlin also asked would delivery trucks and buses have to go all the way around the block as well?  Mr. Peets noted that with the parking lot changes there had been talk about changing patters for student drop off and deliveries before any of the complete street ideas started. M. Peets explains that he can’t speak for what the school plans to do.  Mr. McLaughlin states that if we don’t work on school and road patterns together you are wasting your time. 
Mr. Foisy asked did they look at redoing patterns in parking lot vs. all these changes in the Town? He says he can see if they repave, they could reroute people through the high school parking lot instead. When they did all this redesigning no one talked to the people that live in the area. Mr. Peets states we are talking to the people, that is why this public hearing is happening tonight. Julia Rose also added that all the survey’s the Clarkson students took around stopping at all the homes on George, West and Locke streets did help with their planning.  Julia also wanted to remind people this is about pedestrian traffic and safety.  
J. Rose also pointed out that traffic that comes from 11C up toward school was found to be going 15 MPH over the speed limit at drop off time so do we wait for someone to be hurt or do we become proactive and try to prevent anyone from being hurt with safe pedestrian options. 
Mr. McLaughlin states teachers and kids race to get in and out, he doesn’t see any of this changing, people will still drive poorly and now we are just locking them up, choking everyone out the same exit. J. Rose states that she hopes all in all will slow everyone down. Mr. Peets repeated that is why we are having the public hearing to hear people’s thoughts on the matter. 

Gregg Villnave, Locke Street resident who has children and a wife that walk to school, stood to say he feels like the biggest problem is the lack of sidewalks around George Street. Having to cross George is a danger zone. He feels if they had a safe walk way on either side to get to 11C then they have a bit more room to walk there. If they cross George and walk up through West Street to Locke the trail would be a disaster again.  We all know what happened on those trails when we were younger and it would happen again, drugs, fights, garbage etc. If we keep the kids on the roadway path people’s eyes and ears can see what is happening vs. in the woods doing inconceivable things.
J. Rose pointed out the green on the screen with traffic patterns but there would be painted pedestrian/bike path along side of George Street so cars would have a lane and so would the walkers. To cross George Street would be a cross walk.  This is what we mean by option #1. Sidewalks get into an expensive route at this time. 
Glen Perry posed the question that when they did CR 50 weren’t they supposed to put a pedestrian path or sidewalks?   M. Peets said they widened it but no sidewalks replaced.  L. Hewlett said they should have been wider.  Larry feels like that is an easy option on CR 50 to widen the shoulder pathway. 

Public Hearing 

September 08, 2022

Page 3 

Chris Rose noted that this group of Clarkson students and professors also did study to change the traffic/pedestrian routes in Canton, Potsdam and Madrid. They were a very intelligent group of engineers and I do get what Mr. McLaughlin says about having the school and town work together to make a plan and that is truly what we have been doing. Each aspect is represented on the complete street committee. 
When the Clarkson group did all the research, their number one concern was that corner over by Mr. McLaughlin’s place with the cedar hedges. When they did do the radar detection, the speed was over, the rolling stops were huge.  Mr. Foisy I am sorry they missed you at home but they did spend 3 days going door to door surveying people on George, West and Locke Street.  Mr. Rose also notes we did send a survey out to all staff and parents in the school district community where the response was the largest they have had to date.  He notes there was a ton of data that we won’t show you tonight.  Mr. McLaughlin asked if that information was available to him, they responded yes, it is. He says is the technical guy and just has been reading the minutes where it said you were planning to try for awhile and see how it goes. He states he just doesn’t see how that doesn’t waste time.   Mr. Rose explains that have done a few practice runs to see what happens. 
Really the death trap on that corner is one of the biggest concerns, Mr. McLaughlin agreed that it always has been and the stop sign they put up doesn’t really get paid attention to. He also would like to see a no smoking sign go up.  
Mr. Rose states that biggest safety concern is with the walkers, right now we have about 17 kids that live close by from middle school and we have discussed at length with them to avoid 11C and you know kids don’t stay on the shoulder they walk in a straight line right next to each other, has he ever had to make the phone call to a parent that there has been an accident, no, but I never want to have to. We are trying to do everything we can around school, with crosswalks near school as well. Engineers’ biggest thing was flow of traffic.  Gregg Villnave asked to clarify that kids would be going against traffic on one side and traffic on the other. Mr. Rose said yes and pointed out traffic flow on screen to be clearer.  Mr. McLaughlin states that if he plays by the rules when coming home from North Lawrence, he will add on almost a mile to get home around the block. Mr. Rose states maybe you are an authorized vehicle, the same as the plows and the delivery guys.  Just trying to look at options.  Mr. Rose is a firm believer in safety and maybe covid triggered this but we have more walkers than ever.  Mr. McLaughlin would like to see parents put their kids on the bus that have already been paid for with tax dollars. Mr. McLaughlin states he sits out and watch the kids walk, they cut across from bus garage, and I feel like if we paint a line or add more concrete it still won’t change a kid’s path. Mr. Rose hopes that we can train in safety and get them to follow up with paths. Mr. McLaughlin states maybe a path goes along my property line to get them to cross there?  J. Rose agreed that certainly could be another option. 
Glen Perry notes that the traffic patterns in Malone and Potsdam are horrible so he can’t wrap his head around why we won’t add 2 more feet not only on CR 50 but on both sides of George Street? Glen states that he has come to board meetings for more time than most people sitting on this board and it has been brought up many many times over the years and might be time to bite the bullet and spend some money putting sidewalks in. He doesn’t feel that the high/middle school kids will stay off of 11C, path or not. 
J. Rose wanted to note we were very careful not to have a lot of emanate domain issues, we didn’t want to take away 4 feet of Jodi or Mrs. Murphy’s yard with a sidewalk. Painting the road alleviated taking away property from those people. 

Mr. Villnave asked why we chose the direction of flow, if you come from other direction when you drop off students, cars would be on the school side?  J. Rose answered that way traffic doesn’t back up onto 11 with pick up and C. Rose said we don’t drop off in street anyway. Also going down the larger hill in the winter, in my career we have had to go to calls that a car slid through stop sign there and doesn’t seem to happen on the small decline going toward 11C. Gregg states he really likes the idea of bike/walk path down George and widening CR 50 to add more path there. Great for neighborhood kids and my kids. It is what it is if it for safety of children.  
Susie Murphy states she exactly agrees with that, she will get used to the change and inconvenience as long as it is for the safety of the kids. 

J. Rose reminded them this is all pending grant approval.  
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We won’t be taking Town funds to move forward with this project at this time.  Gregg asked how does this process work, is there a vote or just council vote after this?   J. Rose states that the Town approved option #1 pending grant funding.  The grant requires the public hearing and then final council vote. 

Larry explains that if we move forward with grant the county will help us with signs and we hope to get them on board widening the CR 50.  The state will have to have signage as well on 11C.  

J. Rose said she didn’t grow up in this Town and compare it to when they added the light down by the rescue squad, she said she could have had many tickets, it is a learning process with change. She does appreciate that stop light when she walks the loop, she can’t tell us how many times when walking where there is no path or sidewalk how close people come to pedestrians whether they are on their phones or not paying attention.  Her dog was hit by a car when walking on the bridge in Stockholm. Scary to think about, it is beautiful Town and let’s make it safe for all to walk.  

Glen Perry states what frustrates him is on 11C where there are sidewalks people won’t walk up there or jog as well in the winter it is packed down with a foot of snow from snowmobilers. 
Terri Passon explains that when she runs it is very difficult to run on those sidewalks with the dips for the driveways.  Other cities or Towns she has come from have an extra foot for so of sidewalk that doesn’t dip down so the path is safer to run on or walk on. 
M. Peets explains the Town doesn’t have a sidewalk policy at this time. This is something we will have to look into. Mr. Foisy asked if the Town would provide snow removal of the sidewalks?  J. Rose notes that also was something they looked at in this proposal.  Mr. Peets states that we would have to focus on a sidewalk policy and costs, we have been approached many times on this issue but costs will be higher. Mr. Foisy noted that when there were sidewalks on CR 50 the county never plowed or maintained those in the winter either.  Gregg Villnave asked would we go for the gusto on the grant and see how far we can take these paths and save some cost there?  J. Rose did respond they will go for all they can but maintenance would cost the town afterward. Mr. Peets said this is why we need to have people’s thoughts on the matter. L. Hewlett said it would be easier and less costly to maintain widened roads vs. more sidewalks. We can use the larger plows and sidewalks are substantially more expensive.  Mr. McLaughlin states in other places he has lived the home owners were required to maintain the front of their house.  Mr. Peets said we have not done things to enforce that here on 11C.
C. Rose states they were asked to give us 3-4 options and they did that; we need to find what works for our Town and safety of our kids. 

J. Rose did ask Larry if they did win grant money would the county allow us to do the work on CR 50.  Larry said we would have them do the work and he is sure they would love to use the money you have. 

Mr. McLaughlin asked how many kids as he doesn’t see that many go down George Street?  Jodi White responded all morning afternoon and after sports we have kids walking down that road. 

Glenn Perry did state he would like to see wider black top areas maybe a foot or foot and half would not have any harm done to people’s property. No matter where you lead the traffic you will bottle neck it.  Jodi said the way it is now bottle necks things.  

L. Hewlett said we are trying to do things as reasonable as possible because after the grant maintaining is what will cost. 

B. McLaughlin asked how many cars there is, Mr. Rose said it is in the study but has gotten a lot less this year, so far. 

Mr. Villnave asked how will people that say live on West Street get to their homes if it is one way when parent pick up occurs?  Mr. Rose states they may have to wait, Sue Murphy says they 

Continue to block the driveways. 
Bethany St. Hilaire noted that when the parking lot planning went on, the state gave you money and they dictated how it had to be set up, she remembered not having a choice.  From day one we didn’t love the set up of school parking lot.  C. Rose states after 10 years they will probably come in and change it up on us again. 

Glen Perry asked Mr. Rose if traffic patterns for middle school pick up to not congest George Street.  C. Rose explains that we have tried to accommodate for staff as well, they were concerned about being run over so we have taking them in to consideration as well. 
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Mr. Foisy asked if the town owns the right away between west street and Locke Street.  Mr. Peets said yes.  Mr. Foisy stated it would be convenient for the road not to be a dead end but to follow through to 11C.  
Mr. Peets noted would be convenient but also costly to extend that. Mr. Perry said you would take everyone’s back yard if you chose to do that. Mr. Foisy stated that it used to be road wide and didn’t take up too much of all the back yard. 
Mr. McLaughlin asked so this was just a procedure that was required you already made up your mind how you wanted things to go?  Julia said from here tax payers have 10 days to express any concerns they have for proposed one way on George Street.  Then we can proceed with grant writing and the state takes all your concerns and information and they decide from there. We have heard here the majority sound ok with one way and path for kids with a few having concerns of traffic patterns and convenience and we will see what comes in letter form over the next 10 days.  
Jodi White wanted to note as a George Street resident I really would like my front lawn to be left alone, a sidewalk or more black top will take up quite a bit of what we have left. 

Supervisor Peets asked if there were any more comments and after all persons desiring to be heard were complete, he thanked everyone for coming to speak on this topic. 
NEW BUSINESS- M. Peets notes that he just wanted to have this proclamation set this date as it will start the week of September 17-23rd, prior to our September Board meeting.  
Daughters of the American Revolution request – The Nihanawate chapter sent us a letter asking us to approve a Constitution Week Proclamation as enclosed.  It states they celebrate the constitution and that it gives us a foundation for a free, prosperous and independent life for each citizen, but each generation must work for and claim it. They worry if we don’t, the carelessness or indifference the rights and liberties we enjoy may vanish. 

A motion was made by C. Rose, seconded by G. St. Hilaire to recognize and approve of the Constitution Week Proclamation.  All in favor, motion carried. 

Mr. McLaughlin was asking how we could advertise these meetings better.  M. Peets explained that we do put it on our website, Facebook page and by law we have to publish it in a paper.  We are not allowed to only be putting legal notice in online paper at this time. 

ADJOURNMENT AND NEXT MEETING

Supervisor Peets requested we adjourn the meeting at 5:06 p.m. A motion was made by D. Bellinger, seconded by C. Rose to do so. 

The next Public Hearing/regular meeting of the Brasher Town Board will be held at the Municipal Building in Brasher Falls, NY at 4:30pm Wednesday September 21, 2022.
Respectfully submitted,
Bethany St. Hilaire, Town Clerk 
